
The following letter was sent to each of the federal political parties to urge immediate action on the controversial changes to the Seeds Act regulation. My letter is followed by the only response I have received to date, and the response is followed by my reflections.

 
From: Kane Xavier Faucher

Sent: May 22, 2013 8:12 AM

To: Mulcair, Thomas - Député

Subject: URGENT: Seeds Act Regulation May 23
 

Dear Hon. Thomas Mulcair

 

I would like to express my concern and opposition to proposed changes to the Seeds Act Regulation. An abundance of scientific research on the impact of GM seeds alone should be enough cause for concern, but I would like to register my arguments on the basis of how this will have a deleterious impact on farmers - especially those here in Southwestern Ontario - before considering the impact on our shared biodiversity.

 

Although I understand the changes to the Seeds Act is designed to align with comparable changes in the EU to better harmonize the objectives of the CETA plan, we must take under consideration that empowering the seed companies, especially large ones such as Monsanto and Syngenta (formerly Novartis), disempowers farmers and removes their autonomy with respect to seed variety and performance.

 

Our farmers are the oldest research team in the world; they have conducted in-the-field experimentation for thousands of years, engaging in cross-breeding experimentation to yield the plentiful varieties we as consumers enjoy today. Farmers were - and are - able to achieve this without direct genetic manipulation, expensive lab equipment, intellectual copyright, PR firms, and lawyers. The current regulatory system favours agricultural experts to decide on seed success markers without corporate interference. 

 

Initially, the Seeds Act was intended to protect farmers from being sold poor quality seed, and to have a mechanism in place to protect themselves from unscrupulous seed dealers. The proposed changes will alter this mechanism considerably and force independent, smaller-scale farmers to register their seed varieties - at a cost that perhaps several farmers cannot afford - on an annual basis. On the other hand, major seed corporations will effectively be able to register their seed varieties automatically, whereas small-scale farmers risk seeing their varieties de-registered should they not be able to afford the annual registration to keep those varieties active. In addition, if large seed companies decide to de-register certain varieties of seeds for whatever reason (say, for example, if they want to push their own GM versions), this effectively reduces choice for the farmer who will be forced to purchase from a limited variety of seeds should s/he desire to grow particular crops.

 

One can anticipate the implications of the shift in the registration model. At present, a committee of experts recommend a particular seed variety based on performance prior to registration. The proposed changes would, in effect, remove that step and permit large seed companies to register their own varietieswithout prior field-testing by simply allowing said companies to register the basic information. I do not see this as particularly safe or sustainable in the long term, and ultimately it is the farmers themselves who will suffer on account of these changes.

 

The regulatory framework comes at a very small cost. At a few hundred dollars per year per site, the independent inspection body provides exceptional value and reduces risk. The current dollar value of the seed sector alone is close to $4 billion per annum, and so if there is an argument to reduce public funding for performing the site inspections, the seed sector could bear this cost. It also protects farmers from exaggerated claims made by major seed sellers. It is in the interest of Canadian farmers and consumers that these inspections be allowed to continue, and not to simply “rubber stamp” the major seed sellers’ claims. 

 

If the proposed changes go forward, my fear is that ultimately there would be little financial incentive for farmers to reinstate older seed varieties that have become de-registered. This would, in effect, incentivize farmers to buy from a narrower seed variety pool along with the royalties and licensing fees associated with said purchases. This, in turn, will set the conditions for seed oligopolies, thus driving up seed input costs at the expense of farmer revenues.

 

Also of concern would be the proposed introduction of “Roundup Ready” alfalfa in Canada. Given the effects of genetic drift through wind, air, and water cross-pollination, the genetically modified alfalfa will eventually cross with non-GM alfalfa crops. We have to understand that plants do not obey property lines, and even the best estimates for planting GM crops at safe distances are approximations at best based on ideal rather than real conditions (for example, the distances do not factor for unusual windstorms or accidental pollen transport from humans, animals, and machines - and so setting up a safety perimeter of 1000 metres would mean nothing if a weevil that can range up to 2000 metres carries the GM-strain pollen into a non-GM field, thus risking gene transfer). More studies emerge on the long-term effects of bT protein gene enhanced plants where said bT proteins adhere to the rhizosphere and possibly reduce plant and animal diversity. Although it is possibly too early to say definitively that GM-plants have a negative impact on human health, studies continue to indicate that this is a very real possibility.

 

In closing, I would like the government to ensure protection of our agricultural heritage and the autonomy of our farmers. Our farmers is part of what defines our country, feed our cities, and it is their wisdom and experience that we should allow to continue without undue interference or monopolization by seed company giants. I am urging the government to debate the matter openly, and to invite farming experts - not seed seller executives or their paid scientists - to provide their input on the proposed changes.

 

Respectfully submitted,

Dr. Kane X. Faucher

Dear Mr. Faucher:
 
Thank you for your recent email. I’d like to take this opportunity to let you know about our longstanding commitment to regulating GMOs and our work on food security.
 
NDP MP Alex Atamanenko has taken the lead on fighting GMOs; in the last Parliament Mr. Atamanenko introduced legislation that called for a proper analysis on the potential pitfalls of exporting GMO products before the sale of any new genetically engineered seed was permitted. Unfortunately, Conservatives and Liberals joined forces and defeat the bill. 
 
In the current Parliament, NDP MP Alex Atamanenko has re-introduced his bill calling for mandatory labelling for genetically modified foods to ensure that Canadians are fully informed of what they are eating. http://www.parl.gc.ca/LegisInfo/BillDetails.aspx?Language=E&Mode=1&billId=5100644  You can read more about his work on GMOs here:http://alexndp.ca/files/tag/genetically-modified.
 
With regards to food safety, Malcolm Allen, NDP Critic for Agriculture and Agri-food has called on the government to establish a national food strategy. He has relentlessly raised food security issues like the safety of our meat, the Conservatives’ reckless cuts to food inspectors and their lack of action on the recent drought faced by farmers. 
 
Further, Malcolm recently reported on the success of a campaign to stop Forage Genetics International from releasing GM alfalfa in Ontario. On April 9th, New Democrats from across the country participated in a collective day of action against the introduction of genetically modified alfalfa into Canada and called for a moratorium on this product until adequate impact studies are done, particularly in regards to possible economic impacts and the threat this could pose to the livelihoods of both conventional and organic farmers. The government has already approved GM alfalfa on health and environment grounds and now, as a final step, the company must register its varieties with the Canadian Food Inspection Agency (CFIA). Forage Genetics International was planning on releasing GM alfalfa in Ontario but thanks to a strong and unified voice of protest, they have backed off for now.
 
You can read more about Malcolm’s work here: http://malcolmallen.ndp.ca/agriculture-critic .
 
Going forward, New Democrats will continue to take every opportunity to pressure the government to initiate a public debate around genetic engineering and to use a precautionary approach on this important issue. And, we will continue to raise concerns about Canada’s food security. 
 
Please be assured that we are working hard to ensure that our children inherit a fairer, greener and more prosperous Canada.
 
Again, thank you for taking the time to write. 
 
Sincerely,
 
 
Thomas Mulcair, M.P. (Outremont)
Leader of the Official Opposition
New Democratic Party of Canada
 
Follow Tom on Facebook and Twitter
www.facebook.com/ThomasMulcair
www.twitter.com/ThomasMulcair

Frankly, I am not surprised that I did not hear back from the other parties (with the exception of the Green Party, which is a bit conspicuous). And, I am not surprised to hear back from the NDP, even if the reply was most likely composed by a staffer. I understand that things are incredibly active on the Hill given the recent spate of senate scandals and the need to debate bills in extended sessions before Parliament rises for the summer. That being said, I applaud the NDP’s balanced approach to the issue of GMOs, and their continuing efforts in ensuring food security and safety for Canadians. I think the idea of creating a national food strategy shows a great deal of promise, and is perhaps long overdue. The pro-science part of me will raise a cheer to the NDP for the way they understand this issue. Although, it is unclear as to what efforts they will be making with respect to the specific issue of changes to the Seeds Act, but I am confident that MPs Alex Atamanenko and Malcolm Allen will make their views known should either in QP or in public.

